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Friday, February 14, 2014
Report to the University System of Maryland Board of Regents

Chancellor William E. Kirwan
AS DRAFTED
Thank you Mr. Chairman.  I am pleased to welcome all of you to our first Board meeting of 2014.  I begin my report today by thanking our host this morning, Coppin State University. 
As we have just heard, under the leadership of CSU President Mort Neufville, the actions proposed by the Coppin State University Special Review Committee are being implemented.  I am pleased to note the extent to which this is a systemwide effort, with the USM office, Coppin, and other institutions involved in the plan’s execution and accountability.  While there is clearly significant work to be done, I am confident that CSU will be successful in achieving the Review Committee’s recommendations to:

•
Improve Retention and Increase Enrollment

•
Strengthen Academic Programs

•
Improve Administrative Operations

In fact, I would submit that it is imperative that Coppin succeed.  The fact is, if West Baltimore is going to emerge from its social and economic struggles, it will be CSU that drives that change, as both a vital provider of higher education and leader in service to the community.  The USM is committed to working closely with President Neufville to see this effort through.

Elsewhere across the USM . . . 

We had several members of the USM “family” singled out for praise:

· Regent Pat Florestano was honored by The Baltimore Business Journal with an Outstanding Director Award for 2014.
· Assistant Professor Gymama Slaughter of the University of Maryland, Baltimore County (UMBC) received a National Science Foundation (NSF) Faculty Early Career Development Award, one of NSF's most prestigious awards in support of junior faculty.
· Dean Phoebe Haddon from the Francis King Carey School of Law at the University of Maryland, Baltimore (UMB), ranked ninth in The National Jurist list of the most influential people in legal education, up from 12th in the magazine's 2013 issue.
· And the USM was again well-represented in The Daily Record’s list of the most influential Marylanders:
· UMBC President Freeman Hrabowski
· Ron Weich, Dean of the University of Baltimore (UB) School of Law
· Jan Baum, Director of the Object Lab at Towson University (TU)
· And Jonathan Katz, Director of the Maryland Cybersecurity Center at the University of Maryland, College Park (UMCP).


USM institutions received accolades as well:

· The Princeton Review, in partnership with USA TODAY, has named three USM institutions to its list of "Best Value Colleges" for 2014:
· University of Maryland, College Park  
· Salisbury University (SU)

· University of Maryland, Baltimore County
UMCP was also ranked in the top 10 in Kiplinger’s Personal Finance’s annual ranking of the Best Values in Public Colleges for the sixth consecutive year.  In addition, UMCP ranks 25th on a list of the Top 100 Worldwide Universities that received the most U.S. utility patents in a report published by the National Academy of Inventors and the Intellectual Property Owners Association. 
In U.S. News & World Report’s graduate programs rankings:
· At UMB the School of Nursing ranked 11th
· the School of Medicine ranked 37th
· and the School of Law ranked 41st  
· At UMCP the Computer Science graduate program ranked 14th
· the School of Engineering ranked 19th
· the College of Education ranked 23rd
· and the School of Business ranked 37th
U.S. News & World Report also issues a ranking of the nation’s most efficient, highly ranked universities.  Campuses spotlighted produce the highest educational quality, as determined by their place among the publication’s 2014 “Best Colleges,” and spend relatively less to achieve that excellence.  Both Salisbury and Towson were among the most efficient campuses listed among the Regional Universities in the North.
Frostburg State University’s online Master of Science in Recreation and Parks Management program has been ranked a “Best Buy” by GetEducated.com.

Both UMCP and Frostburg State University (FSU) were named a “Tree Campus USA” by the Arbor Day Foundation. This national program honors colleges and universities and their leaders for promoting healthy trees and engaging students and staff in the spirit of conservation.

Engineering News-Record magazine has selected the John and Frances Angelos Law Center—home of the University of Baltimore School of Law and a landmark building for sustainable construction and design—for its regional and national 2013 "Best of the Best Projects" list.

And the website HBCU Lifestyle reported findings from the Online College Database that ranked historically black colleges by average starting salary of graduates.  The USM acquitted itself quite well, with all three of our HBCUs ranking in the top 25:

· Bowie State University (BSU) ranked 2nd
· University of Maryland Eastern Shore (UMES) ranked 7th
· Coppin ranked 23rd
Institutions have also been working to enhance affordability and excellence . . . 

Under a new scholarship program funded by the University of Maryland University College (UMUC), a bachelor's degree in any of the university's undergraduate programs, including in-demand fields such as cybersecurity, business, health care, and public safety, will be even more affordable and attainable for Maryland's community college graduates.  The UMUC Completion Scholarship will reduce tuition and fees for recipients from $273 per credit to an average of $199.  The total cost of a bachelor's degree (including the cost of the associate's degree) for UMUC Completion Scholarship recipients will be about $20,000.
Last month the Allegany County Commissioners and Frostburg President Jonathan Gibralter signed a memorandum of understanding establishing the Allegany County Opportunity Scholarship at FSU, benefiting students from Allegany County and funded by revenues from the Rocky Gap Casino.
UMCP is launching “Terrapin Teachers” to increase the number of high-quality secondary science, technology, engineering and mathematics (STEM) teachers.  Terrapin Teachers—funded with a five-year, $1.45 million grant from the National Math and Science Initiative—will replicate the nationally recognized UTeach program and expand the university's offerings that enable undergraduate students in STEM fields to receive both a subject-matter degree and teaching certification.
Towson University and the College of Education have named the first eight recipients of a scholarship for future educators given by internationally renowned author James Patterson.

The scholarships give each student $6,000 per year, as long as they remain intent on being teachers and maintain the academic and behavioral standards set forth by university policy.  Patterson plans to add another eight scholarships for another set of incoming freshmen next year.
Salisbury University is accepting applications for admission into its second applied doctoral program—this one in education.  SU’s first applied doctoral program—in nursing practice—started in fall 2012
The University of Maryland Eastern Shore has signed a memorandum of understanding with Wicomico County public schools to establish a dual enrollment program for high school students in lower Delmarva's large school district.  Salisbury operates a similar memorandum of understanding.

At UMB, the Marjorie Cook Foundation has made a $100,000 gift to the endowment of the Women, Leadership & Equality (WLE) Program at the Carey School of Law.  The first and only program of its kind at an American law school, WLE was founded with an initial $250,000 gift from the foundation.
Earlier this week I had the pleasure of joining UMB President Jay Perman and UMBC President Freeman Hrabowski at a reception commemorating the very first seed grant recipients from the new UMB-UMBC Research and Innovation Partnership program.  This program builds upon our ongoing, systemwide efforts to foster greater collaboration and cooperation between our institutions.
Bowie State journalism professor Allissa Richardson—one of five Visiting Fellows selected by Harvard University's Nieman Foundation for Journalism—is developing a massive open online course (MOOC) to teach veteran journalists, citizens, and journalism students how to effectively report news using only tablets, smartphones, and other mobile devices.

Finally, in news that is positive but still makes me a little envious, University of Maryland Center for Environmental Science (UMCES) President Don Boesch joined Governor O'Malley and Maryland business, education, and government leaders on a seven-day mission to Brazil in early December. They also had fruitful discussions on developing educational exchanges with the Federal University of Rio de Janeiro and the University of São Paulo as part of UMCES' global reach focus.  In addition, Governor Martin O'Malley signed an agreement with Rio de Janeiro Governor Sergio Cabral Filho to share best practices for keeping the Chesapeake Bay and Rio’s Guanabara Bay clean, healthy, and sustainable.  The agreement aims to connect more than 30 years of experience Maryland has in restoring the Chesapeake Bay with the challenges Rio faces with improving the water quality of Guanabara Bay in time for the 2016 Olympics. 

Turning now to the legislative session in Annapolis . . . 

The governor has proposed $1.25 billion in state funds to support USM’s operating budget for FY 2015.  This represents an increase of $92 million, or about 8 percent, over the current fiscal year. 

Included in the budget is a 2 percent “tuition buy down,” which would keep our tuition increase for in-state undergraduates to a modest 3 percent and help preserve Maryland’s national leadership in college affordability.  As you know, by making access and affordability twin priorities, the State of Maryland improved from having the seventh highest tuition in the nation down to 27th. 

However, given the increase in USM’s mandatory costs—including salary increases, fringe benefit increases, and facility maintenance—the governor’s proposal simply enables the USM to remain “level,” with no additional funds for targeted enhancements. 
As you will recall, last year—for the first time in five years—the USM received targeted enhancement funding for three key priorities:

· Increase STEM degree production

· Expand the impact of The University of Maryland: MPowering the State 
· Double the number of students in redesigned courses to advance completion initiatives.  
As I noted in my testimony, we have been successful in each of these priority areas.  And while there will be no corresponding enhancement funds this year, we must do all we can with existing funds to maintain this momentum.  And there is some promising news on the commercialization front: Senate President Miller and House Speaker Busch have a legislative package to promote growth in Maryland’s innovation economy and support the state’s research universities.  
Four elements of the legislative proposal are of particular interest:

· a fund to match university funds to recruit top academic talent to the state through endowed chairs;

· tax incentives for start-ups located near universities;

· seed funds specifically for cybersecurity start-ups; 

· a blue ribbon commission to study Maryland’s competitiveness and to provide recommendations aimed at making the state a leader in the innovation economy.  
I'm pleased to note that USM Regent and former Lockheed Martin CEO Norm Augustine will chair this commission if the proposal is ultimately approved.

I ask for you to voice your strong support in Annapolis for both Governor O’Malley’s budget and the legislative leaders’ competitiveness package.   

As the legislative session unfolds, I will be sure to keep you up-to-date on any key developments.  
And, of course, I once again want to thank Vice Chancellor for Government Relations P.J. Hogan and his team in Annapolis for their diligent work.

Mr. Chairman . . . this concludes my report. I would be happy to respond to any questions the Regents may have.
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